GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 18 August 2022 at 7:00pm.

Present



Ms V. Heaton (Chair)

Ms H. Hannan (Deputy Chair)

Ms M. Kelly
Mr A. Jones 

Mrs Moughtin
Apologise


Mr F. Crompton 

Mr M. Wade

In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIR’S WELCOME

	22/037

	The Chair welcomed the Board to the August general meeting. The Chair advised she had recently attended the Traditional Boat Festival, Fill a Fish sculpture unveiling, the requisition meeting requesting the reinstatement of dog access to Peel Town beach, and Peel Carnival. The Chair thanked the organisers of the Carnival and the Traditional Boat Festival for arranging these successful and fun events.

	
	
	

	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINUTES

	22/038

	The Chair requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 21 July 2022. The Deputy Chair proposed the minutes should be approved subject to changing the word “Chair” to “Deputy Chair” on the last paragraph of page 2 under item 22/030. Mrs Moughton seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed. 


	ITEM 12 STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS 2021/22
	22/039
	The Chair proposed Item 12 should be the next item considered by the Board. This proposal was seconded by Mrs Mougthin and the Board unanimously agreed. The Chair welcomed Mr Begley the Commissioners’ accountant to the Board meeting at 7:05pm.

Mr Begley thanked the Board for inviting him to the meeting. He provided copies of the Statement of Accounts for the 2021/22 financial year which had been submitted to the external auditor. Mr Begley advised the last two years accounts were affected by the covid 19 pandemic and this year some of the assumptions on income, debt and expenditure could be reconciled. Mr Begley advised the movement on Commissioners’ reserves shown on page 17 in the Commissioners’ accounts for 2021/22 reported a small profit of £24,629 was made after £342,000 was spent on assets. The previous year, as shown on page 18, a small loss of £16,344 was recorded after spending £210,000 on assets by using £108,943 of the capital reserve from £153,855 to ££44,912; and having to make a last minute adjustment provision of £27,000 for an unknown Western Civic Amenity Site debt to the Department of Infrastructure in August 2021. Mr Begley reported the Commissioners’ finances overall were in a healthy shape and tight management had resulted in expenditure matching planned budget expectations. He reported the details of expenditure and income were set out on pages 41 to 43 of the Commissioners’ accounts. Mr Begley reported salaries expenditure had decreased from £575,316 to £519,550. This was because unlike during the covid period some absence from work could legitimately be booked to housing and £36,000 had been saved through changes at the Leece Museum. Mr Begley advised some of these costs had been offset by employing an additional seasonal worker. He reported expenditure on Premises had increased by £33,000 on the previous year. This was largely attributable to increased  campsite costs following its reopening after the prolonged covid closures and undertaking the delayed street lighting condition survey in the 2021/22 financial year. Mr Begley reported the Commissioners’ premises income shown on page 42 had increased by £78,000. All this increase was due to the campsite reopening following covid restrictions. He reported the agency and contract services expenditure are lower than the previous year by £22,000. These are directly attributable to the Western Civic Amenity debt provision costs which were included in the previous year’s statement of accounts in August 2021 as discussed earlier. Mr Begley reported the agency and contract service income has increased from the previous financial year by £18,000 through collection of commercial refuse invoices for services given during the pandemic period. Mr Begley reported the recharge income had reduced by £5,000 through the termination of the housing pilot scheme at the end of January 2022. Mr Begley reported the expenditure on central and technical had fallen by £81,000 from the previous year as shown on page 43. A large portion of this was associated with a covid allowance for bad debts of £59,972 in 2020/21. However, it should be noted more funding was spent on events such as Peel Day. The costs on accountancy/legal fees had reduced. Mr Begley reported the income from central and technical was consistent with previous years and £6,000 addition expenditure had occurred on providing fuel owing to covid work restriction in the 2020/21 accounting period and fuel cost inflation in the 2021/22 period.

Mr Begley report the rates income had increased from £1,526,642 to £1,527,042 as shown on page 16. In the 2021/22 accounting period two loans had been settled saving £40,000 from the previous year. All these factors resulted in the small profit of £24,629 which had increased the Commissioners’ reserve to £774,550. He reported the capital receipt reserve remained at £44,912. Mr Begley reported the pension liability in the year ending 31 March 2022 had fallen by £370,000 to £1,889,000 as shown on page 17. The housing operations to the year ending 31 March 2022 required funding of £9,615 from the Commissioners’ Housing reserve. The Housing reserve now stands at £376,402. During the 2021/22 financial year the Commissioners’ assets increased through spending £153,000 on a new building next to the Town Hall, spending £30,000 on a new electric vehicle, spending £90,000 on a new road sweeper and spending £56,000 on providing campsite hard standing pitches as reported on page 19. The Board noted the Commissioners’ Accountant report. The Chair thanked Mr Begley for his report and he left the meeting at 7:45pm

The Town Clerk advised historically the Commissioners’ accounts contained a provision to introducing pay and display parking on the Commissioners’ car parks to finance car park resurfacing works undertake prior to 2005. The introduction of pay and display was subject to the introduction of disc parking on the public highway in Peel Town centre. The Town Clerk advised this disc parking proposal was shelved in 2006 in Peel and no further proposals had been brought forward in the intervening years. The Town Clerk recommended   the Board should write off this historic provision for resurfacing the Commissioners’ car park and delegate the signing of the audited Statement of Accounts for the 2021/22 financial year to the Chair. This recommendation was proposed by the Deputy Chair and seconded by Mrs Moughtin and the Board unanimously agreed.

The Chair now returned to Item 2 of the agenda.

	ITEM 2 MATTERS ARISING
Item 8 North and West Area Plan
	22/040
22/041
	Item 22/030 Statement of Accounts 2021/22
The Board noted this matter had been discussed earlier in the meeting at Item 12.

Item 22/030 Internal Audit Commissioners’ Data Protection and Security 

The Board noted this item was to be discussed at agenda item 13.

Item 22/030 TT Schedule 2023 Consultation

The Board noted the Commissioners’ consultation response had been submitted.

Item 22/031 North and West Area Plan 

The Board noted this item was to be discussed at agenda item 8.

Item 22/035 Bathing Water Quality 

The Board noted the weekly testing and reporting was taking place. The Town Clerk reported the early tests had all been good until the Commissioners received a report the manhole was surcharging sewerage near where the samples were being taken. This had coincided with an exponentiation increase in bacteria and a poor water quality result. These observation and data had been reported to the Manx Utility Authority who are investigating.

Item 22/035 Community Wildlife Project

Ms Kelly and Mr Jones had met the Manx Wildlife Trust to discuss Community Wildlife Projects in Peel. They reported an appetite to undertake this work in St Peter’s Gardens and Castle Street Gardens. Ms Kelly proposed the installation of cattle troughs around Peel to encourage wildlife. Mr Jones reported community involvement would be an essential component and the Methodist Church had expressed an interest in doing these types of project. Ms Kelly and Mr Jones advised they would be the liaison for the Commissioners after community partners were identified and in place. 
Item 22/035 Peel Bay Action Group

The Board agreed to send their response following further discussions with the Manx Utility Authority.

Item 22/036 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Town Clerk reported the HSBC loan agreement had been agreed and signed.

The Board noted no any other business items were raised for discussion.
The Chair proposed Item 8 should be the next item considered by the Board. This proposal was seconded by the Deputy Chair and the Board unanimously agreed. The Chair welcomed Mrs Brown and Mr Long from the Cabinet Office to the Board meeting at 8:00pm.

Item 8 North and West Area Plan
Mrs Brown advised the Cabinet Office were part way through their consultation on this Area Plan with the consultation scheduled to close on 16 September 2022. The Town Clerk asked the Cabinet Office representatives to provide a programme for the development and adoption of the Plan. Mrs Brown advised feedback from the consultation would be assessed and any changes incorporated by Spring 2023 when a public inquiry would be held for up to a three week period. A report from this inquiry would be sent to the Cabinet office within two months proposing any modifications to the Area Plan. The Cabinet Office would provide their response to the inquiry and seek approval to the amended Plan from Tynwald by the end of 2023. The Isle of Man Strategic Plan would then be reviewed by the end of 2024 and the Island Plan to replace the regional Area Plans would come forward in 2025. The Town Clerk asked why the Local Authorities and the Public had not been consulted prior to a decision being taken to move from regional Area Plans to an island Area Plan. Mrs Brown stated the island Area Plan would have less boundary issues. The Town Clerk advised Towns on the Island could be disadvantaged by this decision which could result in them becoming dormitory settlements for the Douglas large employment centre and capital. He stated this decision was contrary to all the scope of government reports which had proposed a regional approach to traditional local authority issues. Mrs Brown agreed to report this matter back to the Cabinet Office for clarification. Mr Jones asked why Marine Parade had been rezoned from its current and historic tourist use. The Town Clerk advised the Commissioners had specifically written to the Cabinet Office in January 2022 one month after the final call for sites had taken place on this matter. This was done because a Cabinet Office employee had advised a member of the public this location was being rezoned as public open space in response to an enquiry concerning a planning application for tourist use on this site. The Town Clerk stated the Cabinet Office’s response had stated no re-zonings had taken place when only a few months later it is found this site had actually been rezoned in accordance with the information provided to the public in January 2022. Mrs Brown advised a junior member of staff had made a mistake when communicating this information. Ms Kelly asked about the colour coding for the town centre, open space, quayside and high street, transition zone and water front designations. Mrs Brown referred to the Area Plan written statement documents. The Town Clerk advised this document was not included with the Area Plans supplied to the Commissioners by the Cabinet Office and the Commissioners had not read this document. Mrs Brown provided the Commissioners with copies of the written statement document and discussed these designations. Mr Jones asked why the Commissioners’ campsite was zoned as Primary School rather than the land purchased by the Department of Education for this purpose. Mrs Brown advised this may be an error. The Town Clerk asked why there was little employment land or strategic housing reserves zoned in the Area Plan within the service centre of Peel. Mrs Brown advised this related to the figures in the Strategic Plan and the short duration of time this Area Plan would be in operation. The Town Clerk asked why change in zonings from the current 1989 Peel Plan had not been specially highlighted. These included the removal of the public open space behind Reayrt Aalin and the Barfords Site employment site. Mrs Brown advised anything outside the settlement boundary no longer required zoning as open space. The Town Clerk asked why Peel Hill which was outside the settlement boundary was  designated as open space in the new Area Plan. Mrs Brown stated this was to give the public reassurance. Ms Kelly asked how many properties in Peel were vacant. Mrs Brown advised the census had identified one in ten properties were vacant. The Town Clerk asked if the open space designation would be rezoned if the owner advised the site would not be sold for public use. Mrs Brown stated the open space designation was to protect important sites within residential areas from in appropriate development irrespective of ownership. Mrs Brown advised the Cabinet Office would welcome the Commissioners written response to the public consultation which is currently in progress.

The Chair thanked Mrs Brown and Mr Long for attending the meeting and they left at 9:03pm. The Chair returned to Item 3 of the agenda.

	
	 
	

	HOUSING ITEMS  


	22/042
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update
Mr Jones reported the Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee meeting had taken place on 5 August 2022 and these minutes would be circulated to the Board.

Item 4 Planning Applications
The Board noted no planning applications required assessment.

Item 5 Planning Decision 
The Board noted no planning decisions required assessment.

Item 6 Housing and Communities Board Regional Meetings

The Board noted the content of the Cabinet Office communication dated 18 July 2022. Mr Jones advised he would be attending this meeting on 22 September 2022 at Peel’s Wellbeing Centre. He advised this meeting was open to the public for their attendance. Mr Jones stated the Cabinet Office should in the first instance be consulting stakeholder who own social housing assets. This issue had be raised a number of times with the Department of Infrastructure and was an ongoing matter of complaint. All Commissioners confirmed their availability and attendance at this meeting.

Item 7 Rent Setting 2023/24

The Board noted the content of this the Department of Infrastructure’s communication dated 26 July 2022 on rent setting for 2023/24. The Deputy Chair proposed the rents and fees should be frozen to offset cost of living increases and prevent increases in rent arrears. This proposal was seconded by Mrs Moughtin and the Board unanimously agreed.  

Item 8 North and West Area Plan
The Board noted this matter was discussed earlier in the meeting.



	 
	
	

	EVENTS, AND COMMERCIAL INNOVATION  
	22/043

	Item 9 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee

Ms Kelly reported the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee had met on 15 August 2022 these minutes would be circulated to the Board 

Item 8 Western Swimming Pool Board Nomination of New Representative
The Board noted Mr Wade was unable to attend this meeting going forward. The Chair requested nominations to represent the Commissioners on the Western Swimming Pool Board. Mr Jones proposed Mrs Moughtin for this role. The Deputy Chair seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed. Mrs Moughtin thanked the Commissioners for electing her into this role and thanked Mr Wade for undertaking these duties since August 2021.
  

	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS 


	22/044
	Item 9 Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee

The Deputy Chair reported a Finance Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee had met on 18 August 2022 these minutes would be circulated to the Board. The Deputy Chair reported they had received the update provided earlier in the meeting by the Commissioners’ Accountant and emphasised the need for financial prudence to remain in budget and to meet the challenging inflation and cost of living increases which must be borne by the Commissioners. The Deputy Chair advised the Reayrt Aalin project team were preparing their trial project and the Technical Officer would advise local residents on the progress and timescales for this project. The Deputy Chair advised there are ongoing problems with the Civic Amenity Site operating costs and the repayment of their long outstanding debt to the Department of Infrastructure. This has not been helped by an increase in costs for the disposal of wood at the Energy from Waste Plant. Representatives from the Civic Amenity Site were hoping to meet officers from the Commissioners and the Department of Infrastructure to seek assistance with these matters. The Deputy Chair stated these matters should be discussed at a political level to get the necessary resolution. The Deputy Chair expressed frustration because the Western Civic Amenity Site will not consider any changes to their operating practices to become more efficient and reduce costs.
Item 12 Statement of Accounts 2021/22

The Board noted this matter was discussed earlier in the meeting.

Item 13 Internal Audit Commissioners’ Data Protection and Security Budget

The Chair stated the internal audit report had recommended the purchase of suitable information technology systems for the Commissioners to undertake their official business in a safe and secure manner. A budget had been proposed to meet this requirement of £11,000 after consulting the Commissioners’ information technology consultant in January 2022. The Chair expressed concerns on holding Commissioner information and personal data on a personal computer and email account. The secure storage, protection and deletion of this data was a concern. Ms Kelly asked how long will the information technology system last. The Town Clerk advised the budget was based on a supported system by the Commissioners’ information technology consultant and would remain in the ownership of the local authority. This approach would result in the hardware being usable for 2 to 3 Board durations or 8 to 10 years. The Town Clerk advised this purchase will assist in rationalizing when a Commissioner is acting or communicating on behalf of the Board or as a private citizen. Mr Moughtin propsed a budget of £12,000 should be approved for the purchase of this equipment. This proposal was seconded by the Deputy Chair and was agreed by majority vote with Ms Kelly voting against this proposal.

 

	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS
	22/045
	Item 14 Proactive Publication of Information Consultation 
The Board noted the content of this consultation dated 3 August 2022 and limited time offered initially by Cabinet Office. The Chair proposed the Town Clerk should respond to this consultation and the Commissioners should sent their comments to the Town Clerk for their inclusion. This proposal was seconded by Mr Jones who stated many of the comments raised on the proposed changes to the Local Government Act should be included within the Commissioners’ consultation response. The Board unanimously agreed the Chair’s proposal.

Item 15 Electoral Commission Constituency Boundaries

The Board noted the content of this Cabinet Office consultation dated 11 July 2022. The Chair proposed the Commissioners should sent their comments to the Town Clerk for their inclusion in a consultation response. This proposal was seconded by Mrs Mougthin and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 16 Liquor Licensing and Public Entertainment Act
The Board noted the content of this Department of Home Affairs’ consultation dated 28 June 2022. The Chair proposed the Commissioners should sent their comments to the Town Clerk for their inclusion in a consultation response. This proposal was seconded by Mrs Mougthin and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 17 Wildflower Verges
The Board noted the content of pages 7 to 11 of the Tarka Country Trust Wildflower Verges guidance document. Ms Kelly proposed this guidance should be used this autumn on the Commissioners’ verges. Mr Jones stated he would like to proposed mowing takes place around designated strips He stated smaller managed areas would achieve most support from the rate payers and overcome the problems associated with overgrown verges including foliage overhanging foopaths, animal using the areas and a perception of a lack of maintenance. Mr Jones proposed this smaller designated area approach should take place this autumn with the assistance of community groups and the Wildlife Trust. Mr Jones proposal was seconded by Mrs Moughtin and the Board unanimously agreed.



	
	
	

	ITEM 18 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	22/046
	The Deputy Chair asked if the recent cycle and running race on Peel Hill had been approved. The Town Clerk advised the Commissioners had not been made aware of a running race on Peel Hill. He advised the cycle race was approved at short notice by the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee. This event was not a Commissioners’ event and had not required any funding or input from the Commissioners.

Mrs Moughtin reiterated concerns about the volumes of large traffic using Station Hill. She asked if this matter could be raised with the Police and the Department of Infrastructure.

No any other business items were raised by the Board
The meeting ended at 9:35pm

	
	
	

	
	
	


4
5

